
Wilderness Park Home Owners Association 
Meeting Minutes 

March 9, 2024 

Meeting called to order by Jeff Zabinski at 9:31 a.m. 

Board Present: Jeff Zabinski, Oscar Ehrnst, Brice Graftstrom, Tom Hansen, Karen Ludwig, Rob LaFleur, Kris 
Jackson, Paul Albrecht, and Kari Koren 

Appointment of Sergeant of Arms – Annette Monson. 

Secretary’s Report:  Karen Ludwig provided minutes from the February, 2024, meeting to board members and 
attendees.  A moment was provided to read through the minutes.  No alterations were requested.  Tom Hansen 
made a motion to approve February, 2024 minutes; Kari Koren seconded; motion carried.   

Treasurer’s Report:  Rob LaFleur provided a reconciliation report and advised of account balances as follows: 

US Bank Checking:  18,400.57 
US Bank Savings:  $120,293.14 
US Bank CD $20,191.83 (set to expire May 9, 2024) 

Deposits for the month of January totaled $1,645.20.  

Karen Ludwig informed that a typographical error was discovered in the September, 2023 meeting minutes.  A 
budget was provided to board members by the treasurer and approved; however, the words “and budget” did 
not appear in the sentence describing the motion.  The motion on record should be amended to read “Tom 
Hansen made a motion to approve the meeting minutes and budget; Oscar Ehrnst seconded, all in favor, motion 
carried.” 

Oscar Ehrnst made a motion to approve the treasurer’s report; Paul Albrecht seconded; motion carried. 

Caretaker’s Update:  Wayne Marklowitz and Glen Kastner were both in attendance. Wayne applied for a 
shoreline alteration permit to remove dead trees at Birch Park.  The DNR approved the removal; however, is 
requiring a tree to be replanted for each tree removed.  Wayne informed some of the dead trees at Birch Park 
are clusters of Birch. He stated he will reach out to the County next week to define whether a cluster is considered 
one tree or several.  

Glen has been taking care of the aerator which can be removed now.  Glen provided $60 cash from the recycling 
of aluminum which will be placed in the activity committee’s funds.   

Glen would like to request the culvert on 8446 Arrow be removed or repaired.  He said that every time it rains it 
runs over the road.  Glen informed that he called the County, and the inspector will get back to him.  This culvert 
was placed by Andy and Lori Musolf.  Andy said there was never a problem until the ditch was filled in.  Andy 
Musolf informed the water from the whole hill washes down. He also said the County already looked at the culvert 
and he informed the problem is because the road is lower than the ditch.   

Discussions Between Board Members: 

Structural Engineer.  Oscar Ehrnst made a presentation showing documentation from Sandman Structural 
Engineers regarding the clubhouse project.  Attached you will find the Structural Engineering Services 
Agreement and blueprint/plan.  Oscar Ehrnst paid $346.25 for the services of Sandman and was reimbursed. 

Oscar informed when Troy, the inspector from the County was here, they started with the drain pipes from the 
eves and came up with a plan.  They then moved to the sidewalk/patio in front of the clubhouse clarifying what 
needs to be a part of the permit/variance application.  The entryway placed over the entrance of the clubhouse 
near the pool needs to be included.  They then discussed the sink hole.  There is a section outside the back 



corner of the clubhouse that washed out exposing concrete debris. No one knows who buried this debris or 
when.  A plan was created to remove and remedy this. There are old concrete stairs behind the clubhouse 
causing water to come into the clubhouse.  Removal/repair of this will be a part of the permit as well.  There was 
a question about the septic as this needs to be inspected prior to approval of a permit.  The septic is scheduled 
to be inspected in May.  If not approved, it doesn’t necessarily mean a new septic and drain field, if not approved, 
it could just be one or the other.  The County worker did not want to come into the building to look at the inside 
structure as he informed that he could not come into a building without another inspector.  
 
Wayne Marklowitz informed the septic tank was set in fall of 2007 and drain field in the fall of 2008.  The individual 
from the County thought there was a good possibility of it passing. 
 
Oscar showed a photo of what was exposed in the sink hole behind the clubhouse.  Oscar asked Wayne to 
expose what was there so the board could see and assess.  Wayne was then asked to cover it again before 
winter so no further damage was done before this could be addressed in the spring/summer.  Wayne did not put 
cement or debris in this hole, it was already there.  He discovered it and brought it to the attention of the board.  
He then was instructed to fill it back the way it was until it could be properly addressed. 
 
Oscar showed a photo of the repairs inside the clubhouse to address any concerns that were raised regarding 
the header and the integrity of the clubhouse.  He explained what was done and informed he went to Sandman 
Structural Engineering. Oscar wanted to indicate he was incorrect.  There was a footing making this a load-
bearing wall.  The engineer created a plan of what needed to be done, and informed he did not need to come 
out to see for himself.  At the January meeting, Jeff Zabinski indicated the engineer came out. That was a 
miscommunication between Oscar and Jeff.  The engineer did not come out.  The engineer looked at the photos 
and information Oscar provided. The plan is attached to these minutes.  The pine was removed from the wall to 
be saved to be put back after the installation of the reinforced support wall. Jack-studs, king-studs and header 
greater than the suggestion of the engineer were placed. The engineer said the extra support was “overkill.” 
Oscar showed what was found when they took the boards off a wall. There were no studs, it was all rotted out 
inside so it was a good thing this was discovered and repaired.  There is another load-bearing wall that needs to 
be repaired but that cannot be done at this time due to the cease-and-desist order.  After this order came out, 
approval was received to get the structure “winter-ready.”  Oscar informed he placed insulation and got it closed 
good but got overzealous with the placement of the tongue and groove.  That was his mistake to continue with 
the tongue and groove walls as the electrical was not inspected first.  He informed he will remove it, have it 
inspected, and replace it once construction can continue.  The interior wall needs repair as well.  After removing 
the poster board, it was discovered a window box was placed in this interior wall at some unknown time.  This is 
also a load-bearing wall and will need to be repaired.     
 
Jeff Zabinski informed no volunteer work can be accepted from this point forward.  The park can only use licensed 
contractors for any work/repairs.  Jeff confirmed everything is green-treated wood in the new front entry. There 
is foam insulation, and it is 2x6 frame-build with a vapor barrier.  He is getting a contractor to come in and approve 
the work.  We are now paying for every permit that was needed and not obtained over the past 15 years.  
 
Andy Musolf asked about the trusses.  Jeff Zabinski said the trusses were made and designed for the job by a 
lumber company.  They were not made by a member or the board.  Jeff Zabinski said he will look at the drawings 
to confirm and address Andy’s concern.  Oscar informed if posts need to be installed to reinforce the overhang, 
that can be done as well.  The footings were done by Northfork.  The board was concerned about the cement 
slab inside shifting up and down from the frost.  That is why it was decided to cover and enclose this space. 
 
Melissa Ehrnst informed there was a conversation twice where Oscar requested to meet with Andy Musolf at the 
clubhouse so Andy could provide his input in person, rather than over Facebook.  Oscar and Andy continued 
their conversation in an attempt to resolve their differences.  Oscar said he welcomes any help.  Andy informed 
he did not want be a part of the drama. 
 
Toni Diede asked what the fines would be for the lack of obtaining permit(s).  Jeff Zabinski informed 
approximately $1,500 to Cass County - Oscar informed $150 for a fine for the back patio, an amount per square 
foot for additions - $300 for the back porch (covering over restroom entrance), and approximately $1,000 for the 
front entry.  As far as fines to the State of Minnesota, the board has not been informed to date.   



 
A member informed she has no problem with people volunteering and asked why a permit not obtained initially.  
Jeff Zabinski informed it was last minute decision to cover the structure before winter as he was concerned if it 
snowed before it was covered it would cause further damage.  In an attempt to save the structure and not cause 
further damage, volunteers came forward to assist as the placement of the structure was approved at a fall 
meeting.  Jeff asked that members keep in mind the County is going back to review and correct a lack of 
permitting over the past 15+ years.  Tom Hansen said he initiated this project as every time there was rain, water 
was flooding into the clubhouse.  He did not get a permit when the back patio cement work was done as it was 
removed and replaced by a licensed contractor that was hired by the board. It was presumed the contractor 
would have obtained a permit, if necessary.  Right or wrong, these issues are being remedied.   
 
Gina Libbesmeier had a question for Oscar to clarify the fine.  Oscar confirmed the $150 fine was for the covered 
structure over the bathroom entrance.  $350 was a total for the fine and permit.  Dan Paul informed that was 
done in 2017.  Some of these fines are from prior repairs, not organized by this board.  
 
The electrical and plumbing inspections are in the works.  The County and State need to work together 
essentially.  Larson Electric is coming out on Tuesday and has been here once already.  Jeff Zabinski has been 
in contact with a contractor.  Oscar reiterated from this point on a licensed contractor has to do any work.   
 
Kris Rosten saw all the hoops the board is going through to move forward with this.  As a contractor himself, he 
advised the County and State are most likely wanting to get this done and over with too.  He asked if there was 
a punch-list or timeline for things that need to be done so items don’t get missed with too many people handling 
too many different things.  Oscar informed nothing can be done until May when the septic can be inspected, then 
it has to go to the County.  Once that is certified, then we can file for the permit.  Oscar informed he, Jeff Zabinski, 
and Wayne Marklowitz are working together and in contact with each other regularly to accomplish these tasks.   
 
Melissa Ehrnst had questions for Lori Musolf as she is informed, she was the one who contacted the 
County/State. Melissa asked why Lori did not come to the board when she found out the clubhouse was 
considered a Place of Public Accommodation.  Why not bring that to the board’s attention and work together? A 
conversation was had between Melissa and Lori to address these concerns.   
 
Many more questions on comments were addressed.  The meeting was recorded and is being posted on 
YouTube with a link through the Wilderness Park Members page on Facebook.  Additional discussions on this 
topic can be viewed through this link.  
 
Activities Committee:  No updates currently. 
 
Road Committee:  Jeff Zabinski informed the committee was finally able to have the road graded to smooth out 
some of the potholes.  They will meet before the next meeting to address any road concerns and get a plan for 
pricing for the upcoming seasons.   
 
Tom Hansen advised the tree-trimming log-cutting that was set to happen last fall through Engberg was delayed 
because of an injury with someone at Engberg.  He spoke to them last week and confirmed they still have this 
project on their schedule.  With the road restrictions it would be a challenge coming in. As far as we know, 
Engberg will still honor their original quote.  Engberg informed him he does not want to chip any trees, brush, 
they will be takin the logs out of the park.  Reminder – red ribbons mean cut down the tree but leave the wood; 
yellow means leave the tree – do not cut it down.   
 
Self-Assessment Committee. Rob LaFleur announced this committee decided it is best of focus on the 
Declarations at this time; therefore, this committee is suspended for the time being.  Rob indicated he didn’t 
appreciate Lori Musolf’s comments on Facebook.  He has a background in finance, is qualified, and will not be 
personally attacked.   
 
Declarations:  Toni Diede indicated this committee met twice in February.  They are hoping to wrap up the final 
process next week.  Kelly Daniels informed if anyone has questions or would like to see a copy of the working 



document, please email the board and your email will be passed onto the committee. The committee consists of 
Laura Kerfeld, Toni Diede, Kelly Daniels, Shawna Prigelmeier, Corine Young, Tom Hansen, and Don Hendricks.  
 
The committee informed us we are a 317A Non-Profit Corporation and they are revising the document 
referencing the 515B. They believe both are necessary but they need to get clarification from an attorney once 
the working document is in a form that the members can agree with.  Bylaws are a separate document and set 
forth the rules of the board.  Oscar wanted to confirm that he did not ask Kelly Daniels to be a part of this 
committee as his “mole.”  Kelly confirmed he joined the committee on his own and is not “reporting” to anyone.  
Toni Diede explained everyone needs to set their feelings aside and work together as a group to make this work 
and figure this out.  
 
Member’s Address: 
 
Bill Morris.  Advised he had a house fire and lost everything he has.  He asked the board to consider donating a 
dumpster for him to cleanup some of the debris.  He also asked for members/volunteers to assist him in cleaning 
up next Saturday.  His cabin is at 4886 Sherwood Drive Southwest.  Annette Monson suggested a donation box 
for a dumpster or for replacing any essentials.  Maybe start a Go Fund Me page. Bill asked that his number be 
included for anyone to call that is willing to help out.  He can be reached at (320) 360-6852. 
 
Kris Rosten.  He did some homework and found information on how to put in a beach.  He asked for the board’s 
approval to proceed.  He informed he already had a group of volunteers to do all the work and fund it, they were 
just looking for approval to proceed.  He passed out a brochure and information showing the process to 
accomplish this task. Oscar Ehrnst suggested Kris propose a location for a beach. Leigh Blonigen said they are 
looking to place a small sand beach area for small kids to play at Birch Park.  Kris said he would also put together 
a list of volunteers to accomplish this task.  See attached. 
 
Melissa Ehrnst.  Mentioned Toni Diede’s comment at the January meeting that her group had no secrets.  Melissa 
stated she believed Toni, since last summer, has been meeting with the committee and then meeting with Lori 
Musolf.  Melissa said she is not implying there is any wrongdoing in two friends meeting but is calling into question 
Toni’s integrity.  Toni said she is friends with Lori and that is no secret.  She informed she spent $1,000 of her 
own money to figure out if we need to be a 317A or 515B.  Laura Kerfeld indicating everything being worked on 
in the declarations committee is available for any member to view.  It is not secret. 
 
Harmony Lipelt.  Harmony informed she reached out to an attorney of her own – David Meyers of Rinke Noonan.  
She and her husband have been members for 13 years.  She expressed her disappointment in the badness two 
ladies can create.  She informed she had never met the board (other than Kris Jackson) until today and thanked 
them for their efforts.  She asked that all members stand together. The opinion of David Meyers was read.  See 
attached.   
 
Old Business:  As you all know the monthly meetings were changed to be held on the second Saturday of the 
month.  Oscar Ehrnst noticed there was a sign referencing the meetings being the first Saturday of the month.  
This sign was updated. 
 
New Business/Open Forum:  If there is new business you would like addressed at the board meeting, please 
email the park so your topic can be added to the agenda.   
 
Kari Koren made a motion to adjourn at 11:21 a.m.; Oscar Ehrnst seconded; motion carried. 
  


























